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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 27th March 2012, there were present: 

Councillors

Mrs  S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mr    D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)



Mr    I Baird




Mr    R Drury




Mr    P Kay




Mrs  J Morgan




Mr    N Penny




Mr    G Prosser



Also present:

County Councillor 
Terry Hale


West Dean Parish Council representatives:




Mrs Eileen Dyer,


Mr   Tim Gwilliam


Mr   Frank McGuinness

Mr   Basil Whittington

PUBLIC FORUM

There were no questions asked at the Public Forum.  The Forum closed at 7.01pm.

219.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Clive Elsmore, Eileen Elsmore, Charlotte Morgan and Jeff Reynolds and from District Councillors Frank Baynham and Paul McMahon and PC Duncan Sleeman.  The Council accepted the apologies given.

220.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

221.
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 28th FEBRUARY 2012

It was proposed that the minutes be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr N Penny

Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

222.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 202:  Cllr Kay asked if a response had been received from Supt Haynes.  The Clerk confirmed that a response had not been received even though a reminder had been sent.  It was proposed that a request be submitted under the Freedom of Information Act.  

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay
Seconded:  Cllr N Penny


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Item 212: The Clerk reported that, despite reminders, no response had been received in relation to the outstanding matters relating to the photocopier.  A reply has been promised for tomorrow.  In the meantime no direct debits have been set up.
223.
POLICE REPORT

The Clerk said she had spoken to PC Sleeman in connection to public complaints about litter and alcohol consumption on the pavement outside the Red Lion.  The situation has now improved.

The Clerk said a recent hit-and-run incident in Coleford had been captured by the Council’s CCTV system.

224.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments made during March 2012 and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

225.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

Members noted the petty cash payments made during March 2012 and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:  Cllr N Penny
Seconded:  Cllr P Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

226.
TO NOTE THE MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES
Members noted the monthly budget figures for March 2012.  Cllr Penny reported that the Council’s expenditure for the financial year looked on course to be within the agreed budget although some figures still had to be finalised.

227.
AMENDMENTS TO STANDING ORDERS

Members noted the proposed amendment to Standing Orders by the inclusion of the Code of Practice for Local Authorities on Data Transparency CCTV Policy.

It was proposed that the amendment be accepted.

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay
Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

228.
AFFORDABLE HOUSING – TWO RIVERS HOUSING ASSOCIATION

Members noted the letter from Two Rivers Housing Association containing proposals for building affordable homes in the Forest of Dean.  It was agreed to refer the matter to the Planning Committee for further consideration.

229.
BERRY HILL WARD

The Clerk reported that Cllr C Elsmore had been approached by several people living in the Berry Hill Ward who had suggested that it would be appropriate to transfer the Ward to Coleford Town Council.

Members agreed that it was important not to disturb the current good working relationships with West Dean Parish Council.  It was agreed that as Cllr C Elsmore was unavoidably absent, further discussion should be postponed until the next full Council meeting. 

230.
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Members noted the proposal to move the Annual Parish Meeting to May in future.  After discussion it was proposed that the suggestion be accepted with effect from May 2013.

Proposed:
Cllr J Morgan

Seconded:
Cllr P Kay

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

231.
ST. JOHNS CHURCH

Cllrs Morgan and Atherley advised members of a need for funding for urgent repairs to St. Johns Church.  Cllr Atherley said the cost of repairs had been estimated at a minimum of £500k and there was a possibility of further problems being uncovered once repairs began.  He said that in the current financial climate there were no obvious funding solutions.  Although the congregation had dwindled to around 25, St. Johns Church remained the largest building in the town for major public occasions.  Cllr Atherley said that meetings were planned within the diocese and while there were no immediate plans to close the church, there were no clear solutions.

Members agreed to keep a watching brief on the situation until the outcome of the present consultation meetings was known.  The Mayor thanked Cllrs Morgan and Atherley for bringing this to the attention of the Council.  

232.
COALWAY RECREATION GROUND

The Clerk reported that there would be an economy of scale if the Council combined payments for ROSPA checks with the Coalway Recreation Ground Committee. The Coalway share of payments could be collected by the Council on a quarterly basis.  After discussion, members agreed to await further information on this proposal before making a decision. 
 233.
HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the meeting of the Highways Committee held on 7th March 2012.  After discussion, it was agreed to refer the condition of the road at Hampshire Gardens back to the Highways Committee for further consideration in the light of continuing problems.

It was proposed that the report be accepted.

Proposed:
Cllr P Kay

Seconded:
Cllr D Atherley

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

234.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the meeting of the Amenities Committee held on 20th March 2012. After discussion it was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.
Proposed:
Cllr D Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr P Kay

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

235.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions made by the Planning Committee at the meetings held on 28th February and 6th March 2012.
236.
MEMBERS’ REPORTS

The Mayor reported that she had been invited to officiate at an event on 3rd March to mark the refurbishment of Bell’s Golf Cub.  On 24th March she attended the Ross-on-Wye Mayor’s Charity Ball which had provided an excellent opportunity for networking with neighbouring towns and parishes in Monmouthshire.

Cllr Atherley reported that he had attended the Council’s Planning Committee meeting on 6th March and the Highways meeting on 7th March followed by a St. John’s Church meeting in the evening.  On 12th March he attended a Deanery Pastoral meeting.  On 14th March he attended the Wye Valley AONB visit to Ross-on-Wye and on 26th March attended a church meeting in Coleford. 

Cllr Baird said that he had had a meeting with Alison Elliot of Laker’s School on 2nd March and had agreed to keep each other informed as events unfold. On 16th March he had attended a Friends of the Wilderness Centre meeting and had spoken to the activists currently occupying the site.  He said a bid would soon be submitted to the County Council with the aim of re-opening the centre as a community based trust.

Cllr Penny said he had attended a number of Council meetings and had recently completed the second and final proof reading of the new edition of the Coleford Town Guide. 

Cllr Morgan said she had attended a Halls Committee meeting on 22nd March.

Cllr Drury said he had attended the Friends of the Wilderness Centre meeting.  He had also attended a meeting of the Coalway Recreation Committee.  It was planned to hold a Coalway Festival on 22nd May.  On 26th March he had attended a meeting of the Market Towns Partnership.  He hoped that the Town Council would soon begin work on a town design plan as this would help when faced with proposals for new developments in the parish.

Cllr Prosser said he had attended the Highways meeting on 7th March.  On 8th March he had helped with the tidying up of the area in Coalway in preparation for being grassed.  On 12th March he attended the District Council Planning meeting at which the application made by Tesco was refused.

Cllr Kay said he had also attended the District Council Planning meeting on 12th March and had been dismayed that the Town Council’s views appeared to have been ignored.

The Clerk reported that she had had a useful meeting with the West Dean Parish Clerk at which many common interests had been discussed.  She passed on a suggestion that the Chairman of the West Dean Parish Council should be invited to meetings held by the Forest Mayors.

237.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

There were no District Councillors present.

County Councillor Hale gave a brief report of the County Council budget for 2012/13 which he said was aimed at trying to protect social care.  A number of other initiatives were included in the budget such as the provision of superfast broadband and a local mortgage scheme for young people.

238.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during March 2012. 

The meeting closed at 8.15pm.
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